

REGULAR MEETING

Wednesday, September 16, 2020 @ 6:30 p.m.

The Kure Beach Planning and Zoning Commission (PZC) held its regular meeting on Wednesday, September 16, 2020. A quorum of members was present and Attorney Jim Eldridge attended.

P&Z MEMBERS PRESENT

Chairman Craig Galbraith Member David Garceau Member Kenneth Richardson Member Tony Garibay Member Kathleen Zielinski

P&Z MEMBERS ABSENT

None.

STAFF PRESENT

Mandy Sanders, Town Clerk Beth Chase, Deputy Town Clerk John Batson, Building Inspector

CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Galbraith called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

MOTION- Chairman Galbraith made a motion to add appointment of the Vice-Chairman to the agenda and adopt as amended SECOND- Member Richardson VOTE- Unanimous

APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES:

• July 1, 2020 Regular Meeting

MOTION- Member Garceau made a motion to approve the minutes SECOND- Member Garibay VOTE- Unanimous

PUBLIC COMMENTS

None.



REGULAR MEETING

Wednesday, September 16, 2020 @ 6:30 p.m.

OLD BUSINESS

1. Appoint a Vice-Chairman for the Planning & Zoning Commission

MOTION- Member Garceau made a motion to appoint Member Kenneth Richardson as the Vice-Chair of the P&Z Commission SECOND- Chairman Galbraith VOTE- Unanimous

2. Utility Conversion with Duke Energy Progress, Alex Winslow

Vice-Chairman Richardson stated:

- PZC is looking into installing utilities underground throughout the Town
- Spoke with a few contractors that do the underground utilities and was told to have Duke Energy provide the specifications before an estimate could be provided

Alex Winslow stated:

- The Town would need to determine what areas the Town has interest in burying and send the information to Duke Energy
- Once they receive the areas to be buried then would create an estimate
- The rough estimate is enough information for the Town to start the grant process for the Town
- Once the Town has secured the funding then Duke Energy would be able to draft up an agreement and the Town would be required to pay 5% of the total cost to complete the detail engineering study

Vice-Chairman Richardson commented he would like to set up a meeting with himself and Member Garibay to meet in person with Alex Winslow to review the process.

Chairman Galbraith asked once the town defines the areas, is there any cost to getting the original estimate?

Alex Winslow answered no, for the first broad estimate there wouldn't be a cost to the Town.

3. Interview applicants for P&Z alternate position:

Questions from the Commission for James Dugan:

- How long ago were you on Town Council?
- What do you see has changed in the past 5 years for Planning and Zoning?
- Do you support the height limit for the Town?
- What do you see as a major issue in the future for the Town?



REGULAR MEETING

Wednesday, September 16, 2020 @ 6:30 p.m.

Applicant James Dugan stated he has been off of Town Council for 5 years. When he was on Town Council the Historic District and Parking were two topics that were addressed from day one. The community has stayed the same except for lower income individuals not being able to afford housing on the Island. He does support the height limit and thinks a major issue for the Town will be tear downs and rebuilds.

Questions from the Commission for Applicant Beth Burns:

- What do you see as a major issue in the future for the Town?
- Do you support the height limit for the Town?
- What was a challenging issue that you ran into with Public Policy?
- What is one item the Town does well and one thing the Town does not do well?

Applicant Beth Burns stated she sees a major issue the Town will face in the future is the need for improvement evaluations and revitalization. She does not have an opinion either way on the height limit. The biggest challenge was the diverse interest that was represented in their stake holders. One item the Town does very well is Hurricane preparedness and communication to residents. An item the Town could work on is a few neighbors have complained that when they call Town Hall it takes several conversations before the citizens reaches the correct department.

Questions from the Commission for Applicant Jerry Clark:

- Do you support the height limit for the Town?
- What is one item the Town does well and one thing the Town does not do well?

Applicant Jerry Clark stated he does support the height limit in Town. He moved here for the small sense of community and he appreciates all the activities the Town has to offer.

Chairman Galbraith stated he recommends James Dugan for the alternate position.

MOTION- Chairman Galbraith made a motion to recommend James Dugan to Town Council for the alternate Planning and Zoning Commission SECOND- Member Zielinski VOTE- Unanimous

4. Review resident text amendment application received for proposed text amendment to 15.36.010 (Control of Yard/Setbacks)

Building Inspector Batson:

- Several months ago, Code Enforcement Officer White noticed two pools that were located in the setback areas of single-family residences
- One was in the Town Right of Way and both pools were in the front and rear setbacks
- Property owners applied for a text amendment on July 10, 2020



REGULAR MEETING

Wednesday, September 16, 2020 @ 6:30 p.m.

• The proposal for the text amendment is included in the agenda packet

Chairman Galbraith commented he has neighbors who have trampolines in the setbacks. Why does the Town allow trampolines vs a pool? He is a big fan of consistent enforcement.

Building Inspector Batson stated he agrees, and this is an item he has struggled with in the past few years. He looked at the situation that two firemen could pick up a trampoline and move it out of the way a lot quicker than a 1,000-gallon pool.

Member Garibay stated the backyard setback and the front yard setback are two different conversations to be held.

Member Garceau stated he agrees the Commission has two different conversations needed to be held regarding the backyard setback vs the front yard setback. He has a strong opinion on no items in the front setback. He thinks the Commission should disapprove the text amendment at this time and bring forward a recommendation at a future meeting regarding the backyard setback.

Text Amendment Applicant Kure Hern 2020 5th Avenue stated:

She is the resident that had the pool in the front yard setback and she fully understands moving forward that she will not being allowed to put her pool in the front yard setback due to safety reasons. She brought forward this text amendment with assistance from Code Enforcement Officer White and may have written the text amendment incorrectly. She would like to be able to put her pool in the side or backyard setback so will still need approval in the future.

Chairman Galbraith asked Building Inspector Batson does an above ground pool require a permit and does he have a major issue with the pool being allowed in the backyard setback?

Building Inspector Batson stated above ground pools do require a permit. The proposed text amendments are normally never written correctly the first time, so Kure Hern did not write it incorrectly. He does not have an opinion on the text amendment but needs better clarification for his Code Enforcement Officer to be able to enforce.

Text Amendment Applicant Michael Agrillo stated:

He agrees with only allowing the pool in the backyard setback but still has concern regarding the permit process. His above ground pool would still currently be declined due to the pool being in the backyard setback. If the PZC decides to review further a new set of text amendments he asks that the penalties received continue to be on hold till a decision is made.

Building Inspector Batson stated changing this text amendment in the future could allow pools in the backyard setback.



REGULAR MEETING

Wednesday, September 16, 2020 @ 6:30 p.m.

Chairman Galbraith stated he supports declining the text amendment, but the PZC needs to review in the future the backyard setback.

Member Zielinski commented she has issues with citizens having pools in the rear setback. She does not support changing the text amendment.

MOTION- Member Richardson made a motion to decline the proposed text amendment for 15.36.010 (Control of Yard/Setbacks) SECOND- Member Garceau VOTE- Unanimous

MOTION- Chairman Galbraith made a motion to continue the discussion of the text amendment on the next meeting agenda SECOND- Member Richardson

VOTE- Unanimous

MOTION- Member Richardson made a motion to approve the Consistency statement for declining the text amendment application received for KBC 15.36.010 SECOND- Member Garceau VOTE- Unanimous

- 5. Proposed text amendments to Chapter 8 (Public Health and Safety):
 - o Section 16 (Light Trespass Nuisance)
 - o Section 20 (Complaint Investigation)
 - o Section 30 (Notice to Abate)
 - o Section 40 (Abatement By Town Upon Failure of Owner)

Attorney Eldridge stated:

- Spoke with Chairman Galbraith and after the last PZC meeting agreed to simplify the ordinance
- Included in the agenda packet is an abbreviated and non-abbreviated version
- Removed several definitions and added an exemption for porch lights
- Rewrote the General Standards in the abbreviated version so it is simplified
- Changed the name of Chapter 8 in the KBC Code of Ordinances to Nuisances

Chairman Galbraith stated he has reviewed several different lighting ordinances to compare the General Standards in other residential family communities and the abbreviated version is more comparable.

Member Garceau stated he still prefers the detail that is included in the non-abbreviated version of the proposed text amendment, but he supports either version.



REGULAR MEETING

Wednesday, September 16, 2020 @ 6:30 p.m.

Building Inspector Batson asked under the Exemptions section of the proposed text amendment does the PZC really want to make an exception for one local business?

Member Garceau stated the original intent was the lights on the actual pier. It may need to be cleaned up as there was no intention to include the pier building.

MOTION- Chairman Galbraith made a motion to recommend to the Town Council the abbreviated version of the proposed text amendment to Chapter 8 with the removal of the Kure Beach Pier under Exemptions SECOND- Member Richardson

VOTE- Unanimous

NEW BUSINESS

None.

MEMBER ITEMS

None.

ADJOURNMENT

MOTION- Member Richardson made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:17 p.m.

SECOND- Member Garibay

VOTE- Unanimous

Mandy Sanders Feyn Clar

Craig Galpraith, Chairman

NOTE: These are action minutes reflecting items considered and actions taken by Planning & Zoning. These minutes are not a transcript of the meeting. A recording of the meeting is available on the town's website under government>planning and zoning.